Assessing Pre-Injury Health Status of Older Adults Who Have Sustained a

Traumatic Brain Injury Compared to Matched Controls

by

Ashlyn Marie Bulas

BS, Neuroscience, University of Pittsburgh, 2018

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of the

the Department of Epidemiology

Graduate School of Public Health in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Public Health

University of Pittsburgh

2019

UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH

GRADUATE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH

This essay is submitted

by

Ashlyn M. Bulas

on

December 11, 2019

and approved by

Essay Advisor: Andrea Rosso PhD Assistant Professor Department of Epidemiology Graduate School of Public Health University of Pittsburgh

Essay Readers

Ada Youk, PhD Associate Professor Department of Biostatistics Graduate School of Public Health University of Pittsburgh

Kristen Dams-O'Connor, PhD Associate Professor Department of Rehabilitation Medicine Department of Neurology Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai New York, New York

Copyright © by Ashlyn M. Bulas

2019

Assessing Pre-Injury Health Status of Older Adults Who Have Sustained a Traumatic Brain Injury Compared to Matched Controls

Ashlyn Bulas, MPH

University of Pittsburgh, 2019

Abstract

Traumatic brain injuries (TBI) are a major public health burden with approximately 2 million individuals receiving hospital treatment annually. Large heterogeneity exists among individuals who sustain a TBI concerning the clinical representation and post-TBI disease progression. Additionally, older adults tend to have worse post-injury outcomes compared to younger cohorts and research surrounding this difference in clinical prognoses is limited. It remains unknown whether the decline seen post-TBI in older adults can be attributed to a continuation of a pre-existing disease process or whether the TBI was the causal trigger for the cognitive and physical decline. We performed conditional logistic regression analyses that examined pre-index injury physical and behavioral risk factors in inpatient TBI cases from the TBI Health Study compared to matched, non-TBI controls from MIDUS Study populations. We found the odds of having prior year, pre-index injury depression was 3.98 times higher in TBI cases compared to matched controls (OR=3.98, 95% CI=1.71-9.27, p-value=0.001). Subgroup analyses found the odds of having prior year exposure of depression was significant in male TBI cases versus male controls (OR=6.92, 95% CI=2.19-21.90, p-value=<0.001). Additionally, the odds of having prior year exposure of depression was significant in >=65 years TBI cases versus >=65 years controls (OR=6.54, 95% CI=1.72-24.84, p-value=0.006). While most prior year risk factors reported insignificant differences between TBI cases and controls, the null findings suggest that post-TBI disease progression may *not* be a continuation of prior health conditions. In fact, traumatic brain injuries may be the causal agent for the cognitive and physical health decline experienced after injury. The public health significance is that these results will lead to better categorization of post-TBI disease progression, thus helping improve TBI prevention methods and traumatic brain injury clinical care.

Table of Contents

Prefacexi
1.0 Introduction1
1.1 Understanding TBI 2
1.2 TBI Classification
1.3 Causes of TBI
1.4 Clinical Presentation of TBI
1.5 Injury Sequelae Post-TBI5
1.6 TBI in Older Adults 6
1.7 Mortality Associated with TBI7
1.8 Falls and TBI: Pre-Injury Health8
1.9 Other TBI-Associated Risk Factors9
1.10 Gaps in Knowledge 10
1.11 Public Health and Economic Burden11
2.0 Objective / Hypothesis 13
2.1 Objective
2.2 Hypothesis
3.0 Methods
3.1 Study Populations14
3.1.1 Individuals with TBI14
3.1.2 Non-TBI Controls15
3.2 Matching Protocol 16

3.3 Pre-Injury Health Measures					
3.3.1 Physical Health Composite Score					
3.3.2 Behavioral Health Composite Score					
3.3.3 Additional Pre-Injury Health Measures					
3.4 Statistical Analyses					
4.0 Results	22				
5.0 Discussion					
Appendix A Tables					
Appendix B Figures	42				
Bibliography	44				

List of Tables

Table 1. Demographic Characteristics of Individuals with and without Traumatic Brain
Injury at Baseline (N=233)32
Table 2. Frequency of Self-Reported Risk Factors in Individuals with and without
Traumatic Brain Injury in the Year prior to Injury (TBI) or Interview (no TBI)33
Table 3. Frequency of Traumatic Brain Injury Etiologies in Cases (N=60) according to
Brain Injury Screening Questionnaire (BISQ)34
Table 4. Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury Longest Lifetime Loss of Consciousness
and/or Dazed and Confused State Duration35
Primary Analyses
Table 5a. Comparison of Individuals with TBI and Matched Controls: Prior-Year Poor
Health Status
Table 5b. Comparison of Individuals with TBI and Matched Controls: Prior-Year Chronic
Pain36
Table 5c. Comparison of Individuals with TBI and Matched Controls: Prior-Year
Depression37
Table 5.d:.Comparison of Individuals with TBI and Matched Controls: Prior-Year
Physical Health Composite Score37

Table 5.e. Comparison of Individuals with TBI and Matched Controls: Prior-Year

Sub-group Analyses

Table	6.a.1.	Male	Individuals	with	TBI	and	Matched	Controls:	Prior-Year	
Depression40										
Table	6.a.2.	Female	Individuals	with	TBI	and	Matched	Controls:	Prior-Year	
	Depression40									
Table	6.b.1.	>= 65	5 Individuals	with	TBI	and	Matched	Controls:	Prior-Year	
Depression40										
Table	6.b.2.	< 65	Individuals	with	TBI	and	Matched	Controls:	Prior-Year	
	Depres	sion		••••••		•••••		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	41	

List of Figures

Preface

I would like to thank my essay mentors Dr. Kristen Dams-O'Connor, Dr. Andrea Rosso, Dr. Ada Youk, and my department advisor, Dr. Nancy Glynn. Additionally, I would like to thank my friends, Epidemiology faculty, and University of Pittsburgh Graduate School of Public Health faculty for guiding and allowing me to receive such an amazing education. To my teacher parents, thank you for instilling the love of learning within a younger me. I am forever grateful for your constant support.

Special thanks to Dr. Dams-O'Connor, Dr. Raj Kumar, Dr. Lihua Li, and the Brain Injury Research Team at Mount Sinai for giving me the opportunity to apply my education and grow as a professional. I am incredibly fortunate to continue contributing to the remarkable work of the Brain Injury Research Center at Mount Sinai.

1.0 Introduction

Traumatic brain injuries (TBI) are a major public health burden and are often referred to as a 'silent epidemic' occurring throughout the United States (US). There are 5.3 million Americans estimated to be living with disabilities related to traumatic brain injuries.¹ Estimates of the economic effects of TBI reach well into the billions with approximately 2 million individuals receiving hospital treatment for TBI annually within the US.^{1,2} Knowledge of risk factors and long-term consequences of TBI remain limited, and large heterogeneity exists among survivors over the long-term clinical course. TBIs affect all age cohorts, but growing hospitalization rates and worse long-term prognoses for older adults make this demographic of utmost public health importance.³ Older adults who experience TBI have greater cognitive decline and do not respond as well to rehabilitation efforts compared to younger adults.^{3,4} Even within older adults, clinical representation and prognoses of TBI can differ dramatically; some older individuals experience normal aging patterns while others have accelerated cognitive decline and premature death.⁵ One major gap in knowledge is the extent to which this accelerated cognitive decline due to traumatic brain injury can be attributed to a pre-existing disease process occurring prior to the head injury. Understanding whether individuals who sustained a TBI had pre-existing conditions that increased their risk for a head injury and that may serve as independent risk factors for cognitive and functional decline could better target TBI prevention and intervention methods and help improve health outcomes for at-risk groups.

1.1 Understanding TBI

Over the 20th century, stigma and characterization of traumatic brain injury, especially milder cases, has changed dramatically. The physiological understanding of TBI has lead to the increase of research and public concern surrounding this 'silent epidemic'.⁶ To begin, traumatic brain injuries refer to damage to the brain from an external force; this does *not* include brain injuries resulting from internal events like stroke or anoxia. For a head injury to be categorized as a TBI, the external force has to result in at least one of the following criteria:

1. A loss of consciousness

- 2. Any loss of memory for events before or after incident
- 3. Alteration in mental state at the time of the incident
- 4. Focal neurological deficits that may or may not pass⁷
- Or 5. A post-traumatic seizure, skull fracture, or abnormal brain scan⁸

1.2 TBI Classification

Traumatic brain injuries can be further categorized into closed vs. open TBI and injury processes can be characterized as primary vs. secondary. In a closed head injury, the skull and brain have not been penetrated from the external force. An open head injury refers to the skull and brain being penetrated (i.e. a gunshot wound) by some external force. Within these two overarching TBI categories, injuries can be further categorized as primary or secondary injuries. Primary injuries occur at the moment of external impact like fractures or hemorrhages, while secondary injuries can occur minutes or even days later, like swelling, hypoxia, and ischemia.⁸

1.3 Causes of TBI

Traumatic brain injuries stem from a plethora of causes; some occur from single incidents while others are compounded events. Every year, an estimated 2.5 million TBIs occur within the United States.⁹ The leading causes of TBIs occur from: falls, collisions with an object, motor vehicle accidents, assaults, and sports and military-related injuries.¹ Among older adults (65 and older), falls account for approximately 80% of all TBIs annually, while falls account for only 45% of TBIs in younger adults.^{10,11} While the causes of approximately 25% of all incident falls within older adults are unknown or cannot be specifically recalled, falls in older adults are often related to a pre-existing medical comorbidity and frailty.¹² The varying distributions of TBI etiology by age suggests there may be different risk factors within age cohorts. Moreover, the clinical presentation of TBI can also vary, not only between age cohorts but within age groups; TBIs unfold heterogeneously across individuals. Finding clinical predictors of TBI outcome and response to treatment are critical for improving short- and long-term prognoses, especially in older adults. Some evidence is beginning to suggest that understanding pre-injury health status of individuals with TBI may actually be a better predictor for the clinical course post-TBI.^{13,14}

1.4 Clinical Presentation of TBI

The severity of traumatic brain injuries can range from mild (commonly referred to as a concussion) to moderate and severe. One clinical predictor of TBI severity is the duration of loss of consciousness (LOC). LOC requires that either 1.) loss of bilateral function within the brain or 2.) disruption in the reticular activating system, the brain's main center for regulating

wakefulness and the sleep-wake cycle.¹⁵ Clinically, moderate TBIs are defined as having a <24 hour period of LOC and a sustained dazed/confused state for at least 24 hours. Severe TBIs have LOC periods of more than 24 hours and can even lead to a medical coma.^{7,13} TBI severity indices like the Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) are commonly used to describe the severity of TBI on a 15-point scale immediately following injury. Within the GCS, the three components individuals are scored on are: eye-opening response, verbal response, and motor response. On the GCS scale, mild TBIs (mTBI) range in score from 13 to 15, moderate TBIs from 9-12, and severe TBIs can reach a score as low as 3 indicating a deep coma. ^{8,16}

Traumatic brain injuries can also be diagnosed through computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scans that are able to display problems like bruises, swelling, and/or blood products post-injury.⁸ Another diagnostic difference between mild and moderate/severe TBI is that neuroimaging CT or MRI methodology usually cannot detect milder cases, while most moderate/severe TBI incur detectable, physiological evidence of injury.¹⁷ Even within this 3-level TBI categorization, there is heterogeneity that blurs the lines among classifications, especially within mTBI.¹⁸ A sub-categorization of mTBI, referred to as "complicated mild TBI" (cmTBI), refers to an injury that results in a 'mild' GCS score but have intracranial abnormalities are present on neuroimaging.¹⁹ Older adults have higher incidence rates of cmTBI, which can complicate long-term clinical prognoses in this already at-risk group.²⁰ While the categories are not homogeneous, the purpose of the 3-level TBI categorization is, not only understanding the initial impact of the head injury, but to gauge the long-term clinical course. Understanding the severity of TBI is a critical component for determining potential injury sequelae.

1.5 Injury Sequelae Post-TBI

In most mild TBI cases, common sequelae like cognitive impairments and physical symptoms resolve within weeks. These impairments can be long-standing in more severe cases.²¹ Many moderate and severe TBI cases report long-term cognitive impairments and neurologic symptoms like headache and sensory changes.^{21,22} The relationship between TBI severity and objective cognitive sequelae is approximately linear with longer durations of loss of consciousness.²³ Nonetheless, individuals who experience a TBI with a loss of consciousness period of more than 30 minutes are at a higher risk for exacerbated cognitive impairments and worse long-term prognoses.²³

These cognitive changes associated with TBI can limit activities of daily living, social integration, and work performance. Approximately half of severe TBI cases reporting these cognitive impairments experience these effects for longer than six months.²⁴ Over time, these cognitive impairments can manifest in behavioral and mood changes, and individuals with TBI experience higher rates of depression compared to non-TBI controls. ²⁵ Additionally, recent reports have also claimed that long-term consequences of TBI can lead to various neurodegenerative diseases like Alzheimer's and Parkinson's. ²⁶ The pathophysiology behind cognitive impairments can include a host of factors such as:

- 1.) Rupturing of the cellular and vascular membranes within the brain
- 2.) Axonal damage due to rapid shifts of the brain
- 3.) Changes in cerebral blood flow from neuronal damage and compensation.

Thus, this physiological damage to the brain can lead to widespread metabolic depletion and the initiation of programmed cell death.²⁷ While the body has repair mechanisms to restore the initial damage to the brain, individuals with moderate to severe TBI experience such detrimental biological damage that compensatory mechanisms may not be sufficient for a full recovery.

Besides debilitating and life-long cognitive impairments, more severe TBI cases can result in long-term physical disabilities that reduce an individual's quality of life. Common physical and psychiatric comorbidities include but are not limited to: Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), substance abuse, depression, hypertension, visual problems, and general decline in physical motility.²⁸ Additionally, compared to age-matched healthy controls, both young and old TBI age cohorts report problems with metabolic and endocrine system functioning.²² The biologic mechanism behind this reported physical health sequelae of TBI may be due to a prolonged inflammatory response and compensatory efforts within the body.²⁹ The effects of TBI are not limited to the brain; they affect the entire body and its physical functioning ability. While the consequences of TBI affect all age groups, older adults experience greater congitive and physical decline post-TBI compared to younger cohorts.

1.6 TBI in Older Adults

As mentioned previously, the main causes of TBI in older adults are distributed differently compared to younger cohorts. Falls account for approximately 60% of all TBIs experienced in adults ages 65 and older, while being struck by an object is the main cause in younger adults.¹ Older adults have a higher risk for an accelerated cognitive decline and may be more limited in their capacity to recover from TBIs compared to younger adults. Younger adults who sustained a TBI showed a significant improvement in cognitive and physical functioning one and five years post-injury, while older counterparts did not experience the same

improvement. ⁴ While the mechanism for this difference between age cohorts is not known, it may be attributed to the reduced cognitive reserve that occurs in aging populations.³⁰ Additionally, it has yet to be determined whether this increased decline in cognitive and physical health is a continuation of a pre-existing disease process or whether the traumatic brain injury *caused* the decline in functioning in what was a previously healthy individual. Distinguishing between whether TBIs exascerbate pre-existing pathology or initiate non-neurological medical conditions is necessary for identifying the exact consequences of TBI and improving the quality of post-injury care. Ultimately, the dramatic and unfortunate cognitive and physical decline seen in older individuals sustaining a TBI leads to a reduce lifespan compared to healthy counterparts.^{31,32}

1.7 Mortality Associated with TBI

One of the most pressing issues regarding the long-term effects of TBI is that mortality rates are significantly higher in those sustaining a TBI compared to the general population. On average, individuals with a TBI carried about 2.5 times the risk of death, resulting in a reduced life expectancy by 6-7 years.³² TBIs account for 20% of symptomatic epilepsy, and follow-up studies have found that individuals one year post-TBI were 37 times more likely to die from seizures compared to healthy controls.³³ Older adults (55+) with TBI have greater risk of death from external causes like motor vehicle accidents, being hit by an object, and falls.³⁴ Other causes of death in which TBI individuals are at increased risk compared to the general population include: pneumonia, digestive system diseases, stroke, and circulatory diseases.³⁵ In particular, older adults with TBI have a greater increased risk of death from pneumonia,

aspiration pneumonia, and sepsis compared to the younger cohorts with TBI.³⁴ As stated previously, these studies on mortality support the notion that the pathophysiology and stress put on the body when an individual sustains a TBI is not limited to the brain. Understanding the host of factors contributing to this increased risk of mortality post-TBI is crucial for narrowing this life expectancy gap and improving TBI care.

1.8 Falls and TBI: Pre-Injury Health

As mentioned above, falls account for approximately 80% of all traumatic brain injuries in adults 65 years or older.¹ This is especially concerning considering falls, especially injurious falls, are usually attributed to prior declining cognitive and physical health. Previous literature has shown older adults with diabetes and peripheral nerve damage experienced higher rates of injurious falls compared to healthy counterparts.¹² Additionally, both older males and females who reported having at least one mental health disorder experienced an increased number of falls.³⁶ Certain behavioral risk factors like illicit drug use and excessive alcohol consumption are also associated with higher injurious fall rates.^{36,37}

Since pre-existing conditions can lead to higher rates of falls, it is necessary to understand whether falls resulting in a TBI are attributed to pre-existing disease processes. It remains unknown whether individuals who sustain a TBI have an overall poorer health status compared to non-TBI sustaining counterparts.

1.9 Other TBI-Associated Risk Factors

The risk for having a TBI and the heterogenity of disease progression varies due to different causes of injury, severity, and individual health and demographic characteristics.^{8,31,38} As stated previously, TBIs have different long-term clinical courses if they are mild versus moderate/severe. Moderate and severe TBIs characterized by a loss of consciousness episode >=30 minutes lead to worse long-term prognoses and an increased risk for sustaining a subsequent TBI.^{15,23} After an initial TBI incident, the risk for a second head injury is three times higher compared to non-TBI individuals; this risk jumps to eight times higher for a third TBI incident.³⁹ One prospective cohort study found 20% of the population risk for TBI with loss of consciousness in older adulthood was attributable to baseline history of TBI with LOC.⁴⁰ Concerning the clinical progression of TBI, individuals who sustain a moderate to severe TBI have significantly worse one year post-injury outcomes compared to their healthy counterparts. Additionally, older adults tend to have poorer post-injury outcomes compared to healthy counterparts.⁴ These poorer health outcomes include: worse psychiatric state, increased risk for many chronic illness, and pre-mature death.^{23,35} Nonetheless, while these risk factors contribute to TBI severity and long-term prognosis, incidence rates of TBI do not occur equally throughout the population.

Traumatic brain injuries disproportionately affect individuals based on demographic characteristics. Males are more likely to experience a brain injury at almost every age group compared to females and are more likely to experience a TBI that results in death and/or hospitalization.^{41,42} Age is also a major risk factor for sustaining a TBI with older adults and younger kids having higher TBI incidence rates than middle-aged adults.⁴ Also, some studies suggest African Americans have a higher risk of TBI and TBI-associated mortality compared to

non-Hispanic Whites.^{43,44} Traumatic brain injuries do not discriminate and affect all individuals, but the heterogenity of this injury leaves many opportunities for future research. It is imperative to assess all gaps in knowledge concerning TBI in hopes to improve clinical outcomes and reduce the overall public health burden.

1.10 Gaps in Knowledge

While TBI research efforts have grown in recent years, the explanation behind the heterogeneity of symptomology and clinical course remains largely unknown. As mentioned previously, one major difference that exists for long-term TBI prognoses is the poorer health outcomes older adults experience compared to younger cohorts.^{4,34} This gap is particularly concerning considering the high incidence rate of TBIs within older adults.⁹ Additionally, the number of older adults in the United States is increasing, so the public health burden will only grow.⁴⁵ It remains unknown whether the poorer long-term clinical course in older adults who sustained a TBI is attributed to a pre-existing disease process, or if the TBI was the causal trigger for this poorer clinical course. Certain prior health conditions may predispose an individual to be at a greater risk for a TBI (i.e. falling due to poor, prior physical health), and/or these conditions may interact with the pathology of a traumatic brain injury to accelerate cognitive and physical decline.

Most TBI treatments focus on tertiary prevention; this targets the clinical and outcome stages of individuals who have already sustained an injury. Understanding the behavioral and physiological risks an individual has for sustaining a TBI are critical for improving secondary TBI prevention methods, the subclinical/screening phase of prevention care.⁴⁶ Physicians would

be able to assess pre-TBI conditions and discern which subset of individuals is at greatest risk for exascerbated TBI-related consequences. This identification will lead to earlier and hopefully more effective treatments to improve TBI prognoses and secondary prevention methods. Additionally, because TBI survivors experience higher rates of mortality, understanding any preexisting risk factors could better characterize TBI-associated mortality and improve long-term prognoses. The health decline experienced in many older individuals post-TBI is incredibly burdensome, and the long-term clinical course of TBI is very heterogeneous, making tertiary prevention methods difficult for healthcare providers. Identifying pre-existing conditions increasing the risk for sustaining a TBI can lead to better targeted and effective injury prevention initiatives

1.11 Public Health and Economic Burden

Approximately, 16% of all injurious visits to the emergency department (ED) record TBIs as either the primary or secondary reason for admission. From 2002 to 2006, of the approximately 2 million TBI-related emergency department (ED) visits: 40% were attributed to falling, 19% due to being struck by an object, 15% from motor vehicle accidents, 11% from assault/homicide, and 15% from other or unknown causes. 2% of all TBI-related ED visits (or ~ 50,000 individuals) resulted in a death noting the head injury as one of the primary causes.¹ It should be noted that these percentages of TBI-related ED visits are underestimating the overall public health burden of TBI. This underestimation can be attributed to individuals who decide not to seek out medical care, potentially due to mild TBI symptomology and/or lack of education surrounding head injuries.⁶ Within the 21st century, the public interest and awareness concerning

traumatic brain injuries, especially milder cases like concussion, has grown.⁶ One qualitative study compared the perception and knowledge of TBIs between youth athletes and their parents, and they showed younger individuals to be more receptive and understanding to messages about concussions. However, a majority of parents did note a lifetime change in their perception of TBI/concussions.⁴⁷

Concerning the annual economic burden of TBI within the United States, one study estimated an approximate \$37.8 billion in costs broken down as: \$4.5 billion on direct healthcare costs, \$20.6 billion as injury and work-related losses, and \$12.7 billion due to earlier mortality.^{2,48} Individually, the cost per case of a mild TBI is estimated to average around \$34,000, while a moderate TBI can fluctuate from \$25,174 to \$81,153 per case. These costs were estimated from acute care.⁴⁹ These estimate failed to capture the emotional and physical burden that family members and loved ones experience as a result of an individual sustaining and living with a TBI. But some quality of life studies have found that individuals with more severe TBI have lower self-value and more dismal outlooks on life.⁵⁰

All in all, traumatic brain injuries are a major financial, social, and public health burden, and assessing factors that could reduce hospitalizations and better health outcomes is needed to improve treatment and prevent traumatic brain injuries. If an individual had pre-injury health and behavioral TBI risk factors, then the individual or a physician could identify and targetpotential changes to those risk factors. The ability to prevent a life-altering head injury or improve an individual's clinical course could drastically reduce TBIs' substantial healthcare and societal burden.

2.0 Objective / Hypothesis

2.1 Objective

The objective of this essay is to discern whether there is evidence that individuals over 40 years old who sustained a traumatic brain injury had greater risk of pre-existing health conditions and/or behaviors compared to no-TBI matched controls.

2.2 Hypothesis

Older adults who sustain a traumatic brain injury have poorer health status and riskier health behaviors in the year *prior to* head injury compared to demographically-matched controls with no reported traumatic brain injury.

3.0 Methods

3.1 Study Populations

3.1.1 Individuals with TBI

Individuals with traumatic brain injuries were recruited via the TBI and Health in Older Adults study (i.e. TBI Health Study) out of the Mount Sinai Brain Injury Rehabilitation Unit (MSBIRU). The MSBIRU is a part of the Mount Sinai Hospital System in New York, New York, and annually they admit approximately 125 patients with TBI. To receive inpatient care at the MSBIRU, individuals needed physician referral and to be clinically deemed to require inpatient rehabilitative care. To be eligible for the TBI Health Study, individuals either had:

1. An abnormal computed tomography (CT) scan consistent with TBI pathology

2. Normal CT, but post-resuscitation GCS score between 3-12

3. Loss of consciousness >30 minutes

Or 4. Post-TBI amnesia longer than 24 hours⁵¹

All participants who enrolled into the TBI and Health in Older Adults study via the MSBIRU were above the age of 40 at the time of injury and consented to study participation. Data were collected via in-person and phone interviews with the individual who sustained the TBI and/or a close family member familiar with the patient's medical history. During data collection, individuals were asked to respond to questions about their health status and lifestyle in the year prior to injury, as well as at the time of admission. Interview protocols and questions regarding past-year health status were exactly replicated from the Midlife in the United States

(MIDUS) Study Health Questionnaire. The statement "*In the year prior to injury*" was added to the MIDUS Health Questionnaires for the TBI Health Study to assess the index injury.⁵¹ TBI exposure, mechanisms and severity was assessed via the Brain Injury Screening Questionnaire (BISQ). The BISQ is a 20-item questionnaire that uses contextual and etiological cues to facilitate recall of injuries to the head, occurrence of a loss of consciousness (LOC) and presence of altered mention status (feelings of being "dazed and confused" (DAC)), and duration of the LOC and DAC.⁵²

An original TBI cohort of N=87 was recruited, and due to incomplete questionnaires and missing exposure information (see Methods Section 3.3), this initial sample size was reduced from N=87 to N=64 prior to matching protocol (see Appendix: Figure 2). The matching rate stated in Section 3.3 does not incorpate the N=23 individuals excluded due to incomplete risk factor information.

3.1.2 Non-TBI Controls

As stated above, non-TBI controls were pulled from the Midlife in the United States (MIDUS) Study, a longitudinal, random-digit-dialing study of cognitive aging in mid-life launched in 1994-1995. The goal of this study was to better characterize and investigate the roles of psychological and social factors in regards to the heterogeneity, both physically and mentally, that exists within the aging process. The initial cohort ranged in age from 25 to 74 and were eligible if they were non-institutionalized, English-speaking adults in the continguous United States, N=7,108. This cohort completed a host of baseline and lifetime assessments conducted via phone and self-administered questionnaires. MIDUS II study was initiated in 2004 to reassess baseline questionnaires and expand cognitive assessments of the original cohort, N=4,963 and

age range from 35 to 86. This wave expanded African-American enrollment with an additional N=592 added to the MIDUS II cohort.⁵³ To add to the original MIDUS cohort, the MIDUS Refresher recruited new participants (N=3,577) from 2011-2014 with identical (and additional) comprehensive assessments and questionnaires to MIDUS I & II.⁵⁴ The average response rate (adjusted for individuals who died) was 86%, thus compiling a comprehensive and representative cohort of older individuals throughout the United States.

For this project, both MIDUS 2 and MIDUS Refresher cohorts were used as non-TBI controls to assess health conditions and behaviors. If the MIDUS participant reported 'Yes' to having a 'history of serious head injury', they were excluded as controls. Because both the TBI and Health in Older Adults and the MIDUS studies used identical structured interview questions, complete and direct comparisons of self-reported health conditions and behavioral factors between TBI individuals and matched controls was performed.

3.2 Matching Protocol

A matched case control study was used as the study design for assessing pre-index injury health conditions of TBI individuals with controls. The specific method of matching used between TBI cases and controls was a 'greedy matching' or nearest neighbor matching without replacement.⁵⁵ The TBI cases were matched with up to three control participants by the following demographics: age (caliper width +/- 5 years), sex, education, employment, and race. Sex was defined as "Male/Female". Employment was characterized as "Employed/Working for Pay" or "Unemployed: (Retired, Student, Disabled, Etc.)". Education was defined on four levels: "Less than High School", "High School", " Some College", and "Completed College Degree".

Finally, Race, was defined as "White", "Black", or "Other: (Asian, Native American, Etc.)". The greedy matching algorithm was to find the closest control (up to 3 per case) for each TBI case, which produced a matched sample with balanced covariates across the two groups. The matching rate of TBI to controls was 96.88%, N=2 were lost due to matching unavailability. N=62 TBI individuals and N=171 MIDUS controls. were included in the final cohort (See Appendix: Figure 2). While not included in the matching algorithm, ethnicity and marital status of participants were also assessed as potential demographic confounders.

3.3 Pre-Injury Health Measures

Risk factor measures in the TBI Health Study included the statement "*In the <u>year before</u> <u>your injury</u>" to prompt the individual to only answer in regards to the year <i>prior*. For the analyses, there were three main categories of health measures: physical health, behavioral health, and other self-reported risk factor measures. To understand multidimensional concepts like physical and behavioral health, a composite score was created for both exposures. Components of the composite score were also assessed independently.

3.3.1 Physical Health Composite Score

In both the TBI Health Study and MIDUS Study, participants endorsed either: 1=yes or 0=no for "being treated for any of the following [30 conditions] in the year prior to injury." ^{53,54} Examples of conditions include: asthma, urinary incontinence, autoimmune diseases, high blood pressure, mental illness, and migraine headaches (see *Marmot et al.* for further explanation of

these categories).⁵⁶ To examine whether there was evidence of poorer health status compared to matched controls in the year prior to index injury, a single-item, physical health composite score was generated by summing individual health condition responses.

Thus, the physical health composite score ranged from 0=indicating *no* health conditions to 30=indicating having *all* conditions in the year prior to index injury. Previous literature from Piazza et al. has shown success using this physical health composite variable with MIDUS populations.⁵⁷

3.3.2 Behavioral Health Composite Score

The behavioral risk factor composite score consisted of four health behaviors: alcohol use, smoking status, physical inactivity, and substance use. Each of the four behavioral health risk factors were assessed individually, along with the composite score. This composite score was created by summing the four binary variables for risky health behaviors: 'Alcohol Use', 'Smoking Status', 'Physical Inactivity', and 'Substance Use'. Ranging from 0-4: 0=indicating no risky health behaviors and 4=indicating extremely risky health behaviors. Results of literature searching suggest that these MIDUS measures have not been previously combined into a behavioral health composite score. However, abundant literature supports the prevalence and consequences of these 4 health behaviors among individuals with TBI, justifying their inclusion in a composite score.

The 'Alcohol Use' variable was defined as "having alcohol related problems during the past 12 months". If participants answered "Yes" to the following four questions, then they would have a positive value for "Alcohol Use": emotional or psychological problems relating to alcohol, strong desire or urge to use alcohol, period of a month or more frequently using alcohol,

use more alcohol to get the same effect. 58 0=indicated *no* alcohol related problems, while 1=indicated alcohol-related problems based on the four criterion above,.

The **'Smoking Status'** variable was defined as *"smoking cigarettes regularly in the year prior to injury"*. 0=did *not* smoke cigarettes regularly in year prior, 1=did smoke cigarettes regularly in year prior to injury.

The 'Substance Use' variable was defined as "any use of drugs or medications without a doctor's prescriptions, in larger amounts than prescribed, or for a longer period in the year prior to injury". Examples of substances included: sleeping pills, amphetamines, marijuana, hallucinogens, and heroin.⁵³ If the individual marked 'Yes' for any of the 10 substances in the questionnaire, then the 'Substance Use' variable would equal 1=indicating substance abuse. Thus, if the individual marked 'No' for all substances, then the 'Substance Use' variable would equal 0=indicating no substance abuse.

The 'Physical Inactivity' risky behavior variable was created in the following manner. Physical activity was assessed in the year prior to injury across three locations: while at [a] paid job, while performing chores in and around home, and during leisure or free. To be considered physically active, the individual would have to engaged in vigorous and/or moderate physical activity several times a week.^{59,60} Vigorous activity was defined as '...activity that caused sweat...and breathing heavily...and heart to beat rapidly. Moderate activity was defined as 'activity that was not physically exhausting, but caused heart rate to increased...and sweat to work up'.⁵³ If individuals met this criteria above and were considered physically active, they were reverse scored for 'Physical Inactivity' in the composite score. This is because physical activity is a behavioral protective factor, while physical inactivity is a behavioral risk factor. For scoring, 0=indicated *no* physical *inactivity*, while 1=indicated physical *inactivity*, positive for the 'Physical Inactivity' risk factor.

3.3.3 Additional Pre-Injury Health Measures

To further understand factors that are more prevalent in individuals with TBI various self-reported questions were included as exposure measures. 'Self-Reported Physical Health' in the year prior to injury was assessed on a 5-point Likert Scale ranging from poor to excellent. Responses were assessed on a binary level as 'excellent/very good/good' and 'fair/poor'. Additionally, 'Self-Reported Chronic Pain' in the year prior to injury was included as a yes/no exposure and defined as 'pain that persisted beyond the time of normal healing and has lasted anywhere from a few months to many years'. Lastly, to further assess whether depression alone was a risk factor for TBI, the variable 'Self-Reported Depression' was included and defined as 1.) Endorsing depression or 2.) Currently on treatment for depression. These three risk factors were assessed separately from the physical and behavioral health composite scores.

3.4 Statistical Analyses

All statistical analyses were performed using SAS enterprise guide SAS Enterprise Guide (version 7.1, SAS Institute Inc, Cary, NC) and *p-value*<0.05 was considered statistically significant. Univariate descriptive analyses were performed all on variables to assess for data entry errors, presence of outliers, and variable distribution. Descriptive counts and proporitions

of demographic and outcome variable by presence of TBI were conducted to describe both cases and controls. Differences between TBI cases and controls were assessed via one-way ANOVA, Kruskal-Wallis, and Chi-Square tests as appropriate. As stated in section 3.3, demographic balance between two groups was achieved by matching TBI cases to controls based on nearest neighbor without replacement matching on age (caliper width +/- 5 years), gender, race, education, and employment status at the time of interview. A pre-determined matching ratio of up to 3:1, controls to cases, was established. To assess the balance of variables after matching, standardized differences were reported, and differences >10% were considered as meaningful difference.

Primary and secondary analyses were conducted using conditional logistic regression modeling with 95% confidence intervals and Odds Ratio (OR) reporting.⁶¹ ORs were estimated to assess the odds of prior year physical health and behavioral exposure in TBI cases compared to matched controls.⁶² Models were conditional on the matched strata. Subgroup analyses were conducted by age and sex to examine if the association differs by subgroups. Age was stratified as >=65 years and <65 years at the time of interview.

4.0 Results

Table 1 presents the overall demographic characteristics of the TBI and No TBI samples after the nearest neighbor matching protocol. For TBI individuals, the mean age was 66.53 ± 12.81 with a median age of 69 and an IQR of 59-75 years. The mean age of 'No TBI' individuals was 65.30 ± 11.95 with a median age of 68 and inner-quartile range (IQR) of 58-74 years old. The age standardized differences were greater than 10% (0.18 for mean and 0.16 for median), but the ranges for cases and controls were extremely similar. Nonetheless, age was adjusted for in the final model for potential residual confounding. The standardized differences for sex, race, employment, and education, the other matched demographic variables, were all less than 10%. For descriptive purposes, marital status and Spanish ethnicity of the cohort were also reported in Table 1. The majority of both TBI and 'No TBI' participants were married, and the majority reported 'No Spanish Ethnicity'.

Table 2 shows the proportions and balance of the self-reported past-year health and behavioral outcomes included in the analyses after matching. All cases reported on the year prior to index TBI, and controls were asked about their prior year health status. A majority of cases (80.7%) and controls (84.1%) reported their previous years' health status to be in excellent, very good, or good conditions. More 'No TBI' individuals reported chronic pain in the year prior (33.3%), while individuals who sustained a TBI had 17.7% reporting this chronic pain. A higher proportion of individuals sustaining a TBI had self-reported depression in the year prior (27.4%), with only 9.9% of controls reporting this mental illness. Table 2 shows the physical health composite score dichotomized as \geq 3 medical conditions or <3 conditions. There was one outlier, not shown, in the controls that reported 28 medical conditions, but upon closer

inspection, the data appeared to be correct with the individual reporting all medical conditions but hay fever and high blood pressure. Along with proportions of the number of behavioral risk factors, the number of individuals reporting excessive alcohol use, current smoking status, physical inactivity, and substance abuse is also shown in Table 2.

Tables 3 and 4 describe the type of head injury within the TBI individuals, with information based off of the Brain Injury Screening Questionnaire (BISQ). Four TBI cases did not have completed BISQ forms and were excluded from these TBI descriptive reports. Table 3 gives the frequency of each of the 20 head injury etiologies within the BISQ questionnaire. Columns do not sum to 100% because individuals reported lifetime TBIs and could identify multiple TBIs; 40% of TBI individuals reported having multiple head injuries. The three most common TBI etiologies in descending order were: falling down stairs (28.3%), falling from other cause (21.7%), and other cause (20.0%). Within the BISO, individuals could report any loss of consciousness (LOC) and/or dazed and confused (DAC) state associated with a traumatic injury to the head. Table 4 shows the longest lifetime period of LOC and DAC. For LOC, approximatel^y a third of individuals reported never having a period of loss of consciousness, while approximately a quarter of individuals reported never having a dazed and confused state post-TBI. Further, 23.2% could not recall the duration of their loss of consciousness episode, while that percentage was 14.3% for DAC. It was less common for participants to report LOC durations longer than one week, while over 30% of participants reported having a dazed and confused state longer than one week post-TBI.

For the primary analyses of physical and behavioral health factors, Tables 5 a-e show the results of the conditional logistic regression with nearest neighbor matching of TBI cases and non-TBI controls. These values in the 2x2 Tables 5-6 represent the matched pairs and do not

23

equal the descriptive, unmatched values in Table 1. The prior-year, self-reported risk factors were: poor health status, chronic pain, depression, physical health composite score, and behavioral health composite score. The only statistically significant matched odds ratio was prior-year (or pre-index injury for TBI cases) depression or have been/are being treated for depression, OR=3.98 (95% CI=1.71-9.27) with a p-value=0.001. In other words, the odds of having prior year, pre-index injury depression was 3.98 times higher in TBI cases compared to matched controls. In Table 5.d, the physical health composite score was dichotomized on whether the individual had >=3 or <3 conditions, but the reported matched odds ratio was not significant at OR=1.52 (95% CI=0.82-2.81) and p-value=0.183. Likewise, the behavioral health composite score reported not significant differences in odds in prior-year health exposures between TBI cases and controls, OR=1.48 (95% CI=0.75-2.91) and p-value=0.254

Since the creation of the behavioral health composite score and summing the number of behavioral risk factors was a novel approach for these cohorts, the four components of this score were analyzed in the regression model separately. All behavioral health risk factors: excessive alcohol use, current smoking status, physical inactivity, and abuse of control/illegal substance, reported insignificant differences in prior year odds of exposure between TBI cases and controls.

Sub-group analyses were performed for each of the primary outcomes stratified on sex and age (>=65 years or <65 years). Tables 6.a-6.b show only the significant results of the subgroup analyses based on sex and age; non-significant results were not reported. When stratified by sex, the odds of having prior year, pre-index injury exposure of depression was significant in *male* TBI cases versus male controls (OR=6.92, p-value=<0.001). The odds of having prior year, pre-index injury exposure of depression was *not* significant in female cases versus female controls (OR=1.68, 95% CI=0.43-6.67), p-value=0.459. Additionally, when stratified by age, the odds of having prior year, pre-index injury exposure of depression was significant in TBI cases >=65 years compared to controls >=65 years (OR=6.54, 95% CI=1.72-24.84, p-value=0.006). For cases and controls below the age of 65, there was no significant difference in odds of prior year exposure to depression in TBI cases compared to matched controls (OR=2.40, 95% CI=0.74-7.78), p-value=0.143).
5.0 Discussion

The results of my project assessing the pre-index injury health measures of TBI individuals with matched controls suggest the odds of having depression in the year prior was significantly higher in cases compared to controls. When stratified by sex, male TBI cases had increased odds of having depression in the year prior compared to male controls. Additionally, when stratified by age, TBI cases >=65 years had increased odds of having depression in the year prior compared to <65 years controls.

When matched on age, sex, race, education, and employment, conditional logistic regression models showed the odds of having depression in the year prior to injury for TBI cases was 3.98 times higher compared to non-TBI controls. Previous literature has shown that individuals who sustained a TBI have higher rates of depression compared to general population.²⁵ Approximately half of all people with TBI report depressive symptoms one-year post TBI, which can be partially attributed to physical changes within the brain and the emotional response to the TBI.⁹ But the results above show TBI individuals having higher odds of depressive symptoms *prior* to injury, suggesting a potential association between depression and risk for sustaining a traumatic brain injury. Stratified sub-group analyses by age, defined as >=65 or <65 years, showed that individuals >=65 years with a TBI had a significant 6.53 times odds of having depression compared to matched controls. One explanation for this finding may be the higher rates of frailty and poorer physical health in individuals who have depression, especially older adults. Previous work has shown that older adults with depression have higher incident and overall frailty as measured by a short performance physical battery.^{63,64} The higher rates of frailty in older individuals with depression can lead to an increased risk for injurious

falls that could potentially result in a TBI. Additional sub-group analyses by gender showed that males with TBI had a 6.98 times higher odds of having depression prior to injury compared to matched controls, p-value=<.0001. And while individuals with traumatic brain injuries have increased rates of depression irrespective of gender, this result is inconsistent with current depression estimates stating females have a higher risk of depression compared to male counterparts.⁶⁵

Besides the findings surrounding depression, the remaining prior year, pre-index injury health and behavioral factors reported insignificant differences between TBI cases and matched controls. The goal of these analyses was to determine if post-TBI disease burden was a continuation of a pre-existing disease process, or whether TBIs were causative of post-injury health problems including non-neurological conditions. These analyses addressed this question through the novel approach of utilizing the same standardized and structured interview to assess pre-index TBI in cases compared to nearest-neighbor matched controls. The findings support the notion that post-TBI disease progression is *not* simply a continuation of prior health conditions, but that TBIs may be the causal agent for the cognitive and physical health decline experienced after injury. So while most findings were null, they help elucidate the long-term clinical course of traumatic brain injuries and individuals most at-risk to sustain a TBI.

One conflicting finding was the suggested trend that chronic pain in the year prior was more common among those with TBI compared to non-TBI controls, OR=0.52 (95% CI 0.25-1.07) and p-value=0.076. In other words, individuals who sustained a TBI had a 48% reduced odds in having chronic pain in the year prior to injury compared to non-TBI, matched controls. This result goes against the initial hypothesis that individuals with a TBI have *worse* self-reported health. More specifically, chronic pain is most often reported as one of the most

27

common chronic health problem after TBI, and this finding suggests that the high rates of chronic pain do *not* precede TBI but reflect post-injury, new-onset pain.⁵² While new-onset pain may be the case, this finding may be attributed to a form of information bias called "good-old-days" bias. ⁶⁶ Previous research has shown that TBI individuals do not accurately recall past problems, leading to an underestimation of pre-injury health conditions. This "good-old-days" bias has higher underestimation of prior health status at the 1-month post-TBI compared to 3-months post-TBI.⁶⁷ Since the TBI Health Study gave cases the health questionnaire soon after injury, participants may have underreported their previous pain levels due to their worse physical and cognitive health immediately following TBI.

In regards to the limitations of this exploratory analysis, the small sample of TBI cases prevents more accurate estimation and modeling the odds of having these physical and behavioral health conditions in the year prior to injury. The TBI Health Study was limited to those who received inpatient rehabilitative care and for moderate/severe TBI. Individuals who present mild TBI symptoms or do not seek or require extensive medical treatment were not recruited into the study. Additionally, in the initial TBI cohort, 25 of the individuals were missing one or both of the questionnaires, i.e. the primary/secondary outcomes, due to non-response and incomplete answers, so they were excluded from analyses. This reduced the TBI cases sample size, thus lowering power and the ability to detect significant differences in prior year health status between cases and matched controls. One limitation for the MIDUS control population was that this cohort did not have an index injury to enroll them into the study. Research has shown that in injury case-control studies, there are certain factors that govern the selection as an injury case.⁶⁸ We are assuming the factors that make an individual *not* have a head injury are the same as the factors that make an individual sustain a TBI. Additionally, the

retrospective study design in both the TBI Health Study and MIDUS Study are subject to recall bias in the reporting of prior year health conditions. Both cases and controls in this historical case-control design will have increased recall bias and controls would not have be subjected to 'good-old-days' bias as compared to nested case-controls study designs. Although, these biases would likely be differential with TBI cases having increased recall bias due to cognitive impairment and more likely to under-report pre-index injury health conditions and behaviors. This differential information bias may further contribute to the null findings between TBI cases and controls.

Another limitation of the analytic strategy was the use of composite scores in the primary analyses. Since the analyses for assessing pre-injury health conditions in TBI cases were exploratory, our group decided to use composite scores to increase power and reduce the number of planned analyses. Although previous work suggests a precedence for using MIDUS physical health composite scores, this may have obscured differences between groups in the constellation of health conditions experienced in the prior year.⁵⁶ This limits the understanding of whether TBI cases have increased odds for individual health conditions compared to controls. Concerning the behavioral health composite score, other than for physical inactivity, the number of 'yes' respondents for alcohol use, substance use, and smoking status was quite low, thus the current study likely lacks the power necessary to detect a significant difference for these individual components. Additionally, since TBI cases were matched to controls based on age, sex, race, employment, and education, we were unable to explore the possible association between demographic characteristics and sustaining a TBI.

There are several important strengths to the design of this project was chosen based on the strengths provided. The questionnaires used in the TBI Health Study were exactly based off the MIDUS Health Questionnaires, only adding the "prior to injury" clause. This standardized, structured interview improved accuracy and completeness of outcome assessments to concatenate TBI cases with controls. Additionally, the TBI case definition was well established based on the criterion for enrolling into the study; all were incident TBI diagnoses. Case-control studies require homogenous case definitions, and MSBIRU clinicians validated that all TBI cases required rehabilitative care for their injury.⁵¹ Likewise, the use of random population controls instead of hospital or deceased individuals reduced the amount of selection bias in the control group. Demographically-matched TBI cases and controls ensured the two groups were similar, providing a more precise estimate of association of prior year health conditions and sustaining a TBI.

Future directions will involve using these exploratory analyses to specifically understand more about the prior year health conditions in incident TBI cases. While the odds of more physical health conditions was not significantly associated with sustaining a TBI, investigating the individual components of the physical health composite may provide insight on specific health conditions and their relationship to sustaining a TBI. Additionally, certain behavioral health conditions like physical inactivity were dichotomized to fit the logistic regression model, but assessing these risk factors on multiple levels would likely improve estimates. Since the BISQ assessed the etiology of TBI and presence/duration of LOC and DAC, a future direction would involve understanding if pre-injury health status differs by cause and severity of TBI. As mentioned previously, the small sample of TBI cases precludes these more detailed analyses at the present time. Finding ways to increase the sample size of this cohort will improve power for additional future analyses. In summary, individuals who sustain a TBI appear to have higher odds of pre-injury depression compared to matched, non-TBI controls. Additionally, when stratified by sex and age, the results suggest older individuals and males who sustain a TBI have even higher odds of prior year depression than do younger individuals and women. These analyses contribute to understanding whether sustaining a traumatic brain injury is a direct result of a pre-existing disease process, or if TBIs are the *cause* of injury sequelae and long-term health consequences. Improving secondary and primary prevention methods for TBIs are pertinent in reducing the enormous economic and public health burden these injuries place on the population and individual. With both the percentage of older adults and incidence rates of TBI estimated to continue rising, identifying all pre-injury conditions and risk factors for TBI will improve long-term prognoses for individuals with traumatic brain injuries for generations to come.

Appendix A Tables

Participa	ants Demographic	TBI	No TBI	Total	Standardized
Chara	acteristics	N=62	N=171	N=233	Differences
Age*					
	Mean \pm SD	66.53 ± 12.81	65.30 ± 11.95	65.62 ± 12.17	0.18**
	Median (IQR)	69 (59-75)	68 (58-74)	68 (58-75)	0.16**
Sex*					
	Male	42 (67.7%)	118 (69.0%)	160 (68.7%)	0.03
	Female	20 (32.3%)	53 (31.0%)	73 (31.3%)	0.03
Race*					
	Caucasian	47 (75.8%)	130 (76.0%)	177 (76.0%)	0.01
	African-American	6 (9.7%)	17 (9.9%)	23 (9.9%)	0.01
	Other	9 (14.5%)	24 (14.0%)	33 (14.2%)	0.01
Employi	ment*				
	Employed	30 (48.4%)	90 (52.6%)	120 (51.5%)	0.08
	Unemployed	32 (51.6%)	81 (47.4%)	113 (48.5%)	0.08
Educatio	on*				
	<high school<="" td=""><td>6 (9.7%)</td><td>17 (9.9%)</td><td>23 (9.9%)</td><td>0.01</td></high>	6 (9.7%)	17 (9.9%)	23 (9.9%)	0.01
	High School	9 (14.5%)	26 (15.2%)	35 (15.0%)	0.02
	Some College	7 (11.3%)	19 (11.1%)	26 (11.2%)	0.01
	College Degree	40 (64.5%)	109 (63.7%)	149 (63.9%)	0.02
Marital S	Status				
	Married	36 (58.1%)	112 (65.5%)	148 (63.5%)	0.15
	Separated	2 (3.2%)	3 (1.8%)	5 (2.1%)	0.09
	Divorced	2 (3.2%)	20 (11.7%)	22 (9.4%)	0.33
	Widowed	9 (21.0%)	22 (12.9%)	31 (13.3%)	0.05
	Never Married	13 (21.0%)	13 (7.6%)	26 (11.2%)	0.39
	Missing Info	2 (3.2%)	1 (0.6%)	1 (0.4%)	0.11
Spanish	Ethnicity				
	Yes	10 (16.1%)	9 (5.3%)	19 (8.2%)	0.36
	No	50 (80.6%)	162 (94.7%)	212 (91.0%)	0.44
	Missing Info	2 (3.2%)	0 (0.00%	2 (0.9%)	0.26

Table 1: Demographic Characteristics of Individuals with and without Traumatic Brain
Injury at Baseline (N=233).

*Demographic Variables Used in Nearest Neighbor Matching Protocol

** Standardized Differences >10%, adjusted for residual confounding in final model

Participant Self-Reported	No TBI	TBI	Total	Standardized
Outcomes	N=171	N=62	N=233	Differences
Health Status				
Fair/Poor	27 (15.7%)	11 (17.7%)	38 (16.3%)	0.11
Excellent/Very Good	144 (84.1%)	50 (80.7%)	194 (83.3%)	0.28
Missing Info	0 (0.00%)	1 (1.6%)	1 (0.4%)	0.18
Chronic Pain				
Yes	57 (33.3%)	11 (17.7%)	68 (29.2%)	0.36
No	114 (66.7%)	50 (80.6%)	164 (70.4%)	0.32
Missing Info	0 (0.00%)	1 (1.6%)	1 (0.4%)	0.18
Depression				
Yes	17 (9.9%)	17 (27.4%)	34 (14.6%)	0.46
No	154 (90.1%)	44 (71.0%)	198 (85.0%)	0.5
Missing Info	0 (0.00%)	1 (1.6%)	1 (0.4%)	0.18
Physical Health Composite				
<3 Conditions	100 (58.5%)	29 (46.7%)	129 (55.4%)	na
>=3 Conditions	71 (41.5%)	42 (53.3%)	104 (44.6%)	na
Behavioral Health Composite				
0	66 (38.6%)	19 (30.6%)	85 (36.5%)	0.17
1	87 (50.9%)	32 (51.6%)	119 (51.1%)	0.01
2	14 (8.2%)	10 (16.1%)	24 (10.3%)	0.24
3	4 (2.3%)	0 (0.00%)	4 (1.7%)	0.22
4	0 (0.00%)	1 (1.6%)	1 (0.4%)	0.18
Excessive Alcohol Use				
Yes	10 (5.9%)	7 (11.3%)	17 (7.3%)	na
No	161 (94.2%)	55 (88.7%)	216 (92.7%)	na
Currently Smoking				
Yes	12 (7.0%)	7 (11.3%)	19 (8.2%)	na
No	159 (93.0%)	55 (88.7%)	214 (91.8%)	na
Physically Inactive				
Yes	90 (52.6%)	33 (53.3%)	123 (52.8%)	na
No	81 (47.4%)	29 (46.8%)	110 (47.2%)	na
Substance Abuse				
Yes	15 (8.8%)	9 (14.5%)	24 (10.3%)	na
No	156 (91.2%)	53 (85.5%)	209 (89.7%)	na

 Table 2: Frequency of Self-Reported Risk Factors in Individuals with and without

 Traumtic Brain Injury in the Year prior to Injury (TBI) or Interview (no TBI).

*na= standardized difference values not available currently

TBI Etiology (N=60)	YES N (%)
Motor Vehicle Accident	2 (3.33%)
Motorcycle/ATV	1 (1.67%)
Pedestrian Hit by Vehicle	6 (10.00%)
Hit by Falling Object	2 (3.57%)
Hit by Equipment	1 (1.67%)
Falling Down Stairs	17 (28.33%)
Falling from High Place	3 (5.00%)
Falling during a Fainting Spell	7 (11.67%)
Falling during Drug/Alcohol Blackout	4 (6.67%)
Falling from Other Cause	13 (21.67%)
Biking/Skateboarding/Rollerblading	8 (13.33%)
Horseback Riding	1 (1.67%)
Skiing/Snowboarding	0 (0.00%)
In Organized Sports	5 (8.33%)
Playground	1 (1.67%)
Diving into Water	0 (0.00%)
Being Assaulted or Mugged	1 (1.67%)
Being Physically Abused	0 (0.00%)
While in Combat	0 (0.00%)
Other Cause	12 (20.00%)
Multiple Reported Lifetime TBIs	24 (40.00%)
N-2 Missing BISO	

Table 3: Frequency of Traumatic Brain Injury Etiologies in Cases (N=60) according to Brain Injury Screening Questionnaire (BISQ)

N=2 Missing BISQ

 Table 4: Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury Longest Lifetime Loss of Consciousness and/or Dazed and Confused State Duration

TBI Loss of Consciousness /	Max LOC	Max DAC
Dazed and Confused Duration	N (%)	N (%)
(N=56)		
No Reported LOC/DAC period	18 (32.14%)	14 (25.00%)
Less than 1 minute	2 (3.57%)	1 (1.79%)
1-10 minutes	5 (8.93%)	2 (3.57%)
11-20 minutes	2 (3.57%)	0 (0.00%)
21-30 minutes	1 (1.79%)	3 (5.36%)
31-45 minutes	2 (3.57%)	1 (1.79%)
46-60 minutes	0 (0.00%)	2 (3.57%)
1 hour-23 hours	4 (7.14%)	3 (5.36%)
1 day-1 week	5 (8.93%)	5 (8.93%)
1 week-1 month	4 (7.14%)	6 (10.71%)
More than 1 month	0 (0.00%)	11 (19.74%)
Don't Know	13 (23.21%)	8 (14.29%)

N=2 Missing BISQ, N=4 Missing LOC/DAC Reports

Primary Analyses

	Cor	itrol	Pair matched	
	Self-Reported	No Self-	odds ratio (95%)	p-value
	Poor Health	Reported Poor		
	Status	Health Status		
TBI	6	25		
Self-Reported			1.43	
Poor Health			1.45	
Status				0.423
TBI	21	116	(0.59-3.47)	
No Self-Reported			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Poor Health				
Status				

Table 5a: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls:Prior-Year Poor Health Status

Table 5b: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls:Prior-Year Chronic Pain

	Control		Pair matched	
	Self-Reported	No Self-	odds ratio (95%)	p-value
	Chronic Pain	Reported		
		Chronic Pain		
TBI	8	25		
Self-Reported			0.52	
Chronic Pain				0.076
TBI	48	85	(0.25, 1.07)	0.070
No Self-Reported			(0.25-1.07)	
Chronic Pain				

Table 5c: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls: Prior-Year Depression

	Con	trol	Pair matched	
	Self-Reported	No Self-	odds ratio (95%)	p-value
	Depression	Reported		
		Depression		
TBI	5	43		
Self-Reported			3.98	
Depression				0.001**
TBI	12	108	(1,71,0,27)	0.001
No Self-Reported			(1.71-9.27)	
Depression				

**significant with p-value>0.05

Table 5.d: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls:Prior-Year Physical Health Composite Score

	Cor	ntrol	Pair matched	
	Physical Health	Physical Health	odds ratio	
	Composite Score	Composite Score	(95%)	p-value
	>=3 Conditions	<3 Conditions		
TBI	38	53		
Physical Health			1.52	
Composite Score				
>=3 Conditions				0 1 9 2
TBI	33	47		0.183
Physical Health			(0.82-2.81)	
Composite Score				
<3 Conditions				

Table 5.e: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls: Prior-Year Behavioral Health Composite Score

	Con	trol	Pair matched	
	Behavioral Health	Behavioral	odds ratio	/
	Composite Score	Health	(95%)	p-value
	>0 Risk Factors	Composite Score		
		=0 Risk Factors		
TBI	75	47		
Behavioral Health				
Composite Score			1.48	
>0 Risk Factors			1.40	0.254
TBI	30	19		0.234
Behavioral Health				
Composite Score			(0.75-2.91)	
=0 Risk Factors				

Table 5.e.1: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and MatchedControls: Prior-Year Alcohol Use

	Con	trol	Pair matched	
	Excessive	No Excessive	odds ratio	p-value
	Alcohol Use	Alcohol Use	(95%)	
TBI	1	21		
Excessive Alcohol			2.053	0.1682
Use				
TBI	10	140	(0.738-5.714)	
No Excessive				
Alcohol Use				

Table 5.e.2: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls: Prior-Year Smoking Status

	Con	trol	Pair matched	
	Currently	Not Currently	odds ratio	p-value
	Smoking	Smoking	(95%)	
TBI	2	17		
Currently Smoking			1.929	0.2235
TBI	10	142		
Not Currently			(0.670-5.554)	
Smoking				

 Table 5.e.3: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched

 Controls: Prior-Year Substance Abuse

	Control		Pair matched	
	Reported Abuse	No Reported	odds ratio	p-value
	of Illegal/Control	Abuse of	(95%)	
	Substances	Illegal/Control		
		Substances		
TBI	3	24		
Reported Abuse of			2.216	
Illegal/Control				0.0920
Substances			(0.878-5.590)	
TBI	12	132		
No Reported				
Substances				

Table 5.e.4: Comparison of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and MatchedControls: Prior-Year Physical Inactivity

	Control		Pair matched	
	Self-Reported	No Self-	odds ratio	p-value
	Physical	Reported	(95%)	
	Inactivity	Physical		
		Inactivity		
TBI	49	43		
Self-Reported			0.924	0.8058
Physical Inactivity				
TBI	41	38	(0.492-1.734)	
No Self-Reported				
Physical Inactivity				

Subgroup Analyses

	Male Controls		Pair matched	
*Males	Self-Reported	No Self-Reported	odds ratio	p-value
	Depression	Depression	(95%)	p vanae
Male TBI	3	32		
Self-Reported			6.92	
Depression			0.72	.0.001**
Male TBI	5	75		<0.001**
No Self-Reported			(2.19-	
Depression			21.90)	

Table 6.a.1: Male Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls: Prior-Year Depression

Table 6.a.2: Female Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injuryand Matched Controls: Prior-
Year Depression

	Female Controls		Pair matched	
*Females	Self-Reported	No Self-Reported	odds ratio	p-value
	Depression	Depression	(95%)	p vanie
Female TBI	2	11		
Self-Reported			1.68	
Depression			1.00	0.450
Female TBI	7	33		0.459
No Self-Reported			(0.43-6.67)	
Depression				

Table 6.b.1: >= 65 Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls: Prior-
Year Depression

	>= 65 Years-Old Controls		Pair matched	
*>=65 years	Self-Reported	No Self-Reported	odds ratio	p-value
	Depression	Depression	(95%)	
>= 65 Years-Old	2	26		
TBI			6.54	
Self-Reported			0.54	0.006**
Depression				0.006**
>= 65 Years-Old	5	65	(1.72-24.84)	
TBI				
No Self-Reported				
Depression				

Table 6.b.2: < 65 Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury and Matched Controls: Prior-</th>Year Depression

	<65 Years- Old Controls		Pair matched	
*<65 years	Self-Reported	No Self-Reported	odds ratio	p-value
	Depression	Depression	(95%)	p venue
<65 Years- Old	3	17		
TBI			2.40	
Self-Reported			2.40	0 1 4 2
Depression				0.143
<65 Years- Old	7	43	(0.74-7.78)	
TBI				
No Self-Reported				
Depression				

Appendix B Figures



Figure 1. Study Timeline of Risk Factor and Outcome Assessment of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injury Compared to Matched Controls in the Prior Year

Consort Flow Chart of TBI Individuals



Figure 2 Consort Flowchart Showing the Sample of Individuals with Traumatic Brain Injuries During Beginning Assessments, Matching, and Final Analyses N=62

Bibliography

- 1. Faul M XL, Wald MW, Coronado VG. Traumatic brain injury in the united states: Emergency department visits, hospitalizations, and deaths 2002 - 2006. In: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention NCfIPaC, ed2010.
- 2. Pickett W, Ardern C, Brison RJ. A population-based study of potential brain injuries requiring emergency care. *CMAJ* : *Canadian Medical Association journal* = *journal de l'Association medicale canadienne*. 2001;165(3):288-292.
- 3. Ponsford J, McLaren A, Schonberger M, et al. The association between apolipoprotein E and traumatic brain injury severity and functional outcome in a rehabilitation sample. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2011;28(9):1683-1692.
- 4. Marquez de la Plata CD, Hart T, Hammond FM, et al. Impact of age on long-term recovery from traumatic brain injury. *Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation*. 2008;89(5):896-903.
- 5. Ashman TA, Cantor JB, Gordon WA, et al. A comparison of cognitive functioning in older adults with and without traumatic brain injury. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2008;23(3):139-148.
- 6. Thurman DJ, Alverson C, Dunn KA, Guerrero J, Sniezek JE. Traumatic brain injury in the United States: A public health perspective. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 1999;14(6):602-615.
- 7. Prince C, Bruhns ME. Evaluation and Treatment of Mild Traumatic Brain Injury: The Role of Neuropsychology. *Brain sciences*. 2017;7(8).
- 8. (MSKTC) MSKTC. Traumatic Brain Injury Factsheets". msktc.org/tbi/factsheets.
- 9. Prevention. CfDCa. Surveillance Report of Traumatic Brain Injury-related Emergency Department Visits, Hospitalizations, and Deaths—United States, 2014. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.2019.
- 10. Shumway-Cook A, Ciol MA, Hoffman J, Dudgeon BJ, Yorkston K, Chan L. Falls in the Medicare population: incidence, associated factors, and impact on health care. *Physical therapy*. 2009;89(4):324-332.
- 11. O'Loughlin JL, Robitaille Y, Boivin JF, Suissa S. Incidence of and risk factors for falls and injurious falls among the community-dwelling elderly. *American journal of epidemiology*. 1993;137(3):342-354.
- 12. Ylitalo KR, Strotmeyer ES, Pettee Gabriel K, Lange-Maia BS, Avis NE, Karvonen-Gutierrez CA. Peripheral Nerve Impairment and Recurrent Falls Among Women: Results From the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series A.* 2019.
- 13. Carlson K, Kehle S, Meis L, et al. VA Evidence-based Synthesis Program Reports. In: *The Assessment and Treatment of Individuals with History of Traumatic Brain Injury and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder: A Systematic Review of the Evidence*. Washington (DC): Department of Veterans Affairs (US); 2009.
- 14. Gardner RC, Dams-O'Connor K, Morrissey MR, Manley GT. Geriatric Traumatic Brain Injury: Epidemiology, Outcomes, Knowledge Gaps, and Future Directions. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2018.

- 15. Blyth BJ, Bazarian JJ. Traumatic alterations in consciousness: traumatic brain injury. *Emergency medicine clinics of North America*. 2010;28(3):571-594.
- 16. Jain S TG, Iverson LM. Glasgow Coma Scale. 2019; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK513298/.
- 17. Lee B, Newberg A. Neuroimaging in traumatic brain imaging. *NeuroRx : the journal of the American Society for Experimental NeuroTherapeutics*. 2005;2(2):372-383.
- 18. Kashluba S, Hanks RA, Casey JE, Millis SR. Neuropsychologic and Functional Outcome After Complicated Mild Traumatic Brain Injury. *Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation*. 2008;89(5):904-911.
- 19. Lingsma HF, Yue JK, Maas AI, Steyerberg EW, Manley GT. Outcome prediction after mild and complicated mild traumatic brain injury: external validation of existing models and identification of new predictors using the TRACK-TBI pilot study. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2015;32(2):83-94.
- 20. Karr JE, Iverson GL, Berghem K, Kotilainen AK, Terry DP, Luoto TM. Complicated mild traumatic brain injury in older adults: Post-concussion symptoms and functional outcome at one week post injury. *Brain injury*. 2019:1-8.
- 21. Breed S, Sacks A, Ashman TA, Gordon WA, Dahlman K, Spielman L. Cognitive functioning among individuals with traumatic brain injury, Alzheimer's disease, and no cognitive impairments. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2008;23(3):149-157.
- 22. Breed ST, Flanagan SR, Watson KR. The relationship between age and the self-report of health symptoms in persons with traumatic brain injury. *Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation*. 2004;85(4 Suppl 2):S61-67.
- 23. Dikmen SS, Machamer JE, Winn HR, Temkin NR. Neuropsychological outcome at 1year post head injury. *Neuropsychology*. 1995;9(1):80-90.
- 24. Rabinowitz AR, Levin HS. Cognitive sequelae of traumatic brain injury. *The Psychiatric clinics of North America*. 2014;37(1):1-11.
- 25. Rehabilitation of persons with traumatic brain injury. *NIH consensus statement*. 1998;16(1):1-41.
- 26. Health IoMCoGWA. Psychiatric outcomes. In: Health GWa, ed2009:256.
- 27. Werner C, Engelhard K. Pathophysiology of traumatic brain injury. *British journal of anaesthesia*. 2007;99(1):4-9.
- 28. Saatman KE, Duhaime AC, Bullock R, Maas AI, Valadka A, Manley GT. Classification of traumatic brain injury for targeted therapies. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2008;25(7):719-738.
- 29. Masel BE, DeWitt DS. Traumatic brain injury: a disease process, not an event. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2010;27(8):1529-1540.
- 30. Lye TC, Shores EA. Traumatic brain injury as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease: a review. *Neuropsychology review*. 2000;10(2):115-129.
- 31. Brown AW, Leibson CL, Malec JF, Perkins PK, Diehl NN, Larson DR. Long-term survival after traumatic brain injury: a population-based analysis. *NeuroRehabilitation*. 2004;19(1):37-43.
- 32. Ventura T, Harrison-Felix C, Carlson N, et al. Mortality after discharge from acute care hospitalization with traumatic brain injury: a population-based study. *Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation*. 2010;91(1):20-29.
- 33. Bushnik T, Englander J, Wright J, Kolakowsky-Hayner SA. Traumatic brain injury with and without late posttraumatic seizures: what are the impacts in the post-acute phase: a

NIDRR Traumatic Brain Injury Model Systems study. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2012;27(6):E36-44.

- 34. Harrison-Felix C, Kolakowsky-Hayner SA, Hammond FM, et al. Mortality after surviving traumatic brain injury: risks based on age groups. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2012;27(6):E45-56.
- 35. Harrison-Felix C, Whiteneck G, Devivo MJ, Hammond FM, Jha A. Causes of death following 1 year postinjury among individuals with traumatic brain injury. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2006;21(1):22-33.
- 36. Ek S, Rizzuto D, Fratiglioni L, et al. Risk Factors for Injurious Falls in Older Adults: The Role of Sex and Length of Follow-Up. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*. 2019;67(2):246-253.
- 37. Chen CM, Yoon YH. Usual Alcohol Consumption and Risks for Nonfatal Fall Injuries in the United States: Results From the 2004-2013 National Health Interview Survey. *Substance use & misuse*. 2017;52(9):1120-1132.
- 38. Flanagan SR, Hibbard MR, Gordon WA. The impact of age on traumatic brain injury. *Physical medicine and rehabilitation clinics of North America*. 2005;16(1):163-177.
- 39. Annegers JF, Grabow JD, Kurland LT, Laws ER, Jr. The incidence, causes, and secular trends of head trauma in Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1935-1974. *Neurology*. 1980;30(9):912-919.
- 40. Dams-O'Connor K, Gibbons LE, Bowen JD, McCurry SM, Larson EB, Crane PK. Risk for late-life re-injury, dementia and death among individuals with traumatic brain injury: a population-based study. *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*. 2013;84(2):177-182.
- 41. Rutland-Brown W, Langlois JA, Thomas KE, Xi YL. Incidence of traumatic brain injury in the United States, 2003. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2006;21(6):544-548.
- 42. Sosin DM, Sniezek JE, Thurman DJ. Incidence of mild and moderate brain injury in the United States, 1991. *Brain injury*. 1996;10(1):47-54.
- 43. Ivins BJ, Schwab KA, Warden D, et al. Traumatic brain injury in U.S. Army paratroopers: prevalence and character. *The Journal of trauma*. 2003;55(4):617-621.
- 44. Maegele M, Engel D, Bouillon B, et al. Incidence and outcome of traumatic brain injury in an urban area in Western Europe over 10 years. *European surgical research Europaische chirurgische Forschung Recherches chirurgicales europeennes*. 2007;39(6):372-379.
- 45. Trends in aging--United States and worldwide. *MMWR Morbidity and mortality weekly report.* 2003;52(6):101-104, 106.
- 46. Park E, Bell JD, Baker AJ. Traumatic brain injury: can the consequences be stopped? *CMAJ* : *Canadian Medical Association journal* = *journal de l'Association medicale canadienne*. 2008;178(9):1163-1170.
- 47. Bloodgood B, Inokuchi D, Shawver W, et al. Exploration of awareness, knowledge, and perceptions of traumatic brain injury among American youth athletes and their parents. *The Journal of adolescent health : official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*. 2013;53(1):34-39.
- 48. Max W ME, Rice DP. Head injuries: costs and consequences. . *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 1991:6:76–91.

- 49. Humphreys I, Wood RL, Phillips CJ, Macey S. The costs of traumatic brain injury: a literature review. *ClinicoEconomics and outcomes research : CEOR*. 2013;5:281-287.
- 50. Brown M, Vandergoot D. Quality of life for individuals with traumatic brain injury: comparison with others living in the community. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 1998;13(4):1-23.
- 51. Dams-O'Connor K. R2: TBI and Health in Older Adults: An Exploratory Study. In: Center for Disease Control and Prevention; 2012-2017.
- 52. Dams-O'Connor K, Cantor JB, Brown M, Dijkers MP, Spielman LA, Gordon WA. Screening for traumatic brain injury: findings and public health implications. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2014;29(6):479-489.
- 53. Ryff C, Almeida DM, Ayanian J, et al. Midlife in the United States (MIDUS 2), 2004-2006. In: Inter-university Consortium for Political and Social Research [distributor]; 2017.
- 54. Ryff C, Almeida D, Ayanian J, et al. Midlife in the United States (MIDUS Refresher), 2011-2014. In: Inter-university Consortium for Political and Social Research [distributor]; 2017.
- 55. Austin PC. A comparison of 12 algorithms for matching on the propensity score. *Statistics in medicine*. 2014;33(6):1057-1069.
- 56. Marmot M, Ryff CD, Bumpass LL, Shipley M, Marks NF. Social inequalities in health: next questions and converging evidence. *Social science & medicine (1982)*. 1997;44(6):901-910.
- 57. Piazza JR, Charles ST, Almeida DM. Living With Chronic Health Conditions: Age Differences in Affective Well-Being. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series B*. 2007;62(6):P313-P321.
- 58. Grzywacz JG, Marks NF. Family solidarity and health behaviors: Evidence from the National Survey of Midlife Development in the United States. *Journal of Family Issues*. 1999;20(2):243-268.
- 59. Fine LJ, Philogene GS, Gramling R, Coups EJ, Sinha S. Prevalence of multiple chronic disease risk factors. 2001 National Health Interview Survey. *American journal of preventive medicine*. 2004;27(2 Suppl):18-24.
- 60. Linardakis M, Papadaki A, Smpokos E, Micheli K, Vozikaki M, Philalithis A. Association of Behavioral Risk Factors for Chronic Diseases With Physical and Mental Health in European Adults Aged 50 Years or Older, 2004-2005. *Preventing chronic disease*. 2015;12:E149.
- 61. Kuo CL, Duan Y, Grady J. Unconditional or Conditional Logistic Regression Model for Age-Matched Case-Control Data? *Frontiers in public health*. 2018;6:57.
- 62. Pearce N. Analysis of matched case-control studies. *BMJ (Clinical research ed)*. 2016;352:i969.
- 63. Soysal P, Veronese N, Thompson T, et al. Relationship between depression and frailty in older adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing research reviews*. 2017;36:78-87.
- 64. Dams-O'Connor K, Gibbons LE, Landau A, Larson EB, Crane PK. Health Problems Precede Traumatic Brain Injury in Older Adults. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*. 2016;64(4):844-848.
- 65. Health NIoM. *Major Depression Definitions*. National Institute of Health;2017.

- 66. Iverson GL, Lange RT, Brooks BL, Rennison VL. "Good old days" bias following mild traumatic brain injury. *The Clinical neuropsychologist*. 2010;24(1):17-37.
- 67. Yang CC, Yuen KM, Huang SJ, Hsiao SH, Tsai YH, Lin WC. "Good-old-days" bias: a prospective follow-up study to examine the preinjury supernormal status in patients with mild traumatic brain injury. *Journal of clinical and experimental neuropsychology*. 2014;36(4):399-409.
- 68. Roberts I. Methodologic issues in injury case-control studies. *Injury prevention : journal of the International Society for Child and Adolescent Injury Prevention*. 1995;1(1):45-48.